
The Halfling

 
I: Primitive Venus

I was watching the sunset. It was something pretty special in the line of
California sunsets, and it made me feel swell, being the first one I'd seen in
about nine years. The pitch was in the flatlands between Culver City and
Venice, and I could smell the sea. I was born in a little dump at Venice,
Cal., and I've never found any smell like the clean cold salt of the
Pacific—not anywhere in the Solar System.

I was standing alone, off to one side of the grounds. The usual noises of a
carnival around feeding time were being made behind me, and the hammer gang
was pinning the last of the tents down tight. But I wasn't thinking about Jade
Greene's Interplanetary Carnival, The Wonders of the Seven Worlds Alive Before
Your Eyes.

I was remembering John Damien Greene running barefoot on a wet beach, fishing
for perch off the end of a jetty, and dreaming big dreams. I was wondering
where John Damien Greene had gone, taking his dreams with him, because now I
could hardly remember what they were.

Somebody said softly from behind me, "Mr. Greene?"

I quit thinking about John Damien Greene. It was that kind of a voice—sweet,
silky, guaranteed to make you forget your own name. I turned around.

She matched her voice, all right. She stood about five-three on her bronze
heels, and her eyes were more purple than the hills of Malibu. She had a funny
little button of a nose and a pink mouth, smiling just enough to show her even
white teeth. The bronze metal-cloth dress she wore hugged a chassis with no
flaws in it anywhere. I tried to find some.

She dropped her head, so I could see the way the last of the sunlight tangled
in her gold-brown hair.

"They said you were Mr. Greene. If I've made a mistake. . . ."

She had an accent, just enough to be fascinating.

I said, "I'm Greene. Something I can do for you?" I still couldn't find
anything wrong with her, but I kept looking just the same. My blood pressure
had gone up to about three hundred.

It's hard to describe a girl like that. You can say she's five-three and
beautiful, but you can't pass on the odd little tilt of her eyes and the way
her mouth looks, or the something that just comes out of her like light out of
a lamp, and hooks into you so you know you'll never be rid of it, not if you
live to be a thousand.

She said, "Yes. You can give me a job. I'm a dancer."

I shook my head. "Sorry, miss. I got a dancer."

Her face had a look of steel down under the soft kittenish roundness. "I'm not
just talking," she said. "I need a job so I can eat. I'm a good dancer. I'm
the best dancer you ever saw anywhere. Look me over."

That's all I had been doing. I guess I was staring by then. You don't expect



fluffy dolls like that to have so much iron in them. She wasn't bragging. She
was just telling me.

"I still have a dancer," I told her, "a green-eyed Martian babe who is plenty
good, and who would tear my head off, and yours too, if I hired you."

"Oh," she said. "Sorry. I thought you bossed this carnival." She let me think
about that, and then grinned. "Let me show you."

She was close enough so I could smell the faint, spicy perfume she wore. But
she'd stopped me from being just a guy chinning with a pretty girl. Right then
I was Jade Greene, the carny boss-man, with scars on my knuckles and an ugly
puss, and a show to keep running. Strictly Siwash, that show, but my baby—mine
to feed and paint and fuel. If this kid had something Sindi didn't have,
something to drag in the cash customers—well, Sindi would have to take it and
like it. Besides, Sindi was getting so she thought she owned me.

The girl was watching my face. She didn't say anything more, or even move. I
scowled at her.

"You'd have to sign up for the whole tour. I'm blasting off next Monday for
Venus, and then Mars, and maybe into the Asteroids."

"I don't care. Anything to be able to eat. Anything to—"

She stopped right there and bent her head again, and suddenly I could see
tears on her thick brown lashes. I said, "Okay. Come over to the cooch tent
and we'll have a look."

Me, I was tempted to sign her for what was wrapped up in that bronze cloth—but
business is business. I couldn't take on any left-footed ponies.

She said shakily, "You don't soften up very easily, do you?" We started across
the lot toward the main gate. The night was coming down cool and fresh. Off to
the left, clear back to the curving deep-purple barrier of the hills, the slim
white spires of Culver, Westwood, Beverly Hills and Hollywood were beginning
to show a rainbow splash of color under their floodlights.

Everything was clean, new and graceful. Only the thin fog and the smell of the
sea were old.

We were close to the gate, stumbling a little in the dusk of the afterglow.
Suddenly a shadow came tearing out from between the tents.

It went erratically in lithe, noiseless bounds, and it was somehow not human
even though it went on two feet. The girl caught her breath and shrank in
against me. The shadow went around us three times like a crazy thing, and then
stopped.

There was something eerie about that sudden stillness. The hair crawled on the
back of my neck. I opened my mouth angrily.

The shadow stretched itself toward the darkening sky and let go a wail like
Lucifer falling from Heaven.

I cursed. The carny lights came on, slamming a circle of blue-white glare
against the night.

"Laska, come here!" I yelled.



The girl screamed.
* * *

I put my arm around her. "It's all right," I said, and then, "Come here, you
misbegotten Thing! You're on a sleighride again!"

There were more things I wanted to say, but the girl cramped my style. Laska
slunk in towards us. I didn't blame her for yelping. Laska wasn't pretty.

He wasn't much taller than the girl, and looked shorter because he was
drooping. He wore a pair of tight dark trunks and nothing else except the
cross-shaped mane of fine blue-gray fur that went across his shoulders and
down his back, from the peak between his eyes to his long tail. He was
dragging the tail, and the tip of it was twitching. There was more of the soft
fur on his chest and forearms, and a fringe of it down his lank belly.

I grabbed him by the scruff and shook him. "I ought to boot your ribs in! We
got a show in less than two hours."

He looked up at me. The pupils of his yellow-green eyes were closed to thin
hairlines, but they were flat and cold with hatred. The glaring lights showed
me the wet whiteness of his pointed teeth and the raspy pinkness of his
tongue.

"Let me go. Let me go, you human!" His voice was hoarse and accented.

"I'll let you go!" I cuffed him across the face. "I'll let you go to the
immigration authorities. You wouldn't like that, would you? You wouldn't even
have coffee to hop up on when you died."

The sharp claws came out of his fingers and toes, flexed hungrily and went
back in again.

I dropped him.

"Go on back inside. Find the croaker and tell him to straighten you out. I
don't give a damn what you do on your own time, but you miss out on one more
show and I'll take your job and call the I-men. Get it?"

"I get it," said Laska sullenly, and curled his red tongue over his teeth. He
shot his flat, cold glance at the girl and went away, not making any sound at
all.

The girl shivered and drew away from me. "What was—that?"

"Cat-man from Callisto. My prize performer. They're pretty rare."

"I—I've heard of them. They evolved from a cat-ancestor instead of an ape,
like we did."

"That's putting it crudely, but it's close enough. I've got a carload of
critters like that, geeks from all over the System. They ain't human, and they
don't fit with animals either. Moth-men, lizard-men, guys with wings and guys
with six arms and antennae. They all followed evolutionary tracks peculiar to
their particular hunks of planet, only they stopped before they got where they
were going. The Callistan kitties are the aristocrats of the bunch. They've
got an I. Q. higher than a lot of humans, and wouldn't spit on the other
halflings."

"Poor things," she said softly. "You didn't have to be so cruel to him."



I laughed. "That What's-it would as soon claw my insides out as soon as look
at me—or any other human, including you—just on general principles. That's why
Immigration hates to let 'em in even on a work permit. And when he's hopped up
on coffee. . . ."

"Coffee? I thought I must have heard wrong!"

"Nope. The caffeine in Earthly coffee berries works just like coke or hashish
for 'em. Venusian coffee hits 'em so hard they go nuts and then die, but our
own kind just keeps 'em going. It's only the hoppy ones you ever find in a
show like this. They get started on coffee and they have to have it no matter
what they have to do to get it."

She shuddered a little. "You said something about dying."

"Yeah. If he's ever deported back to Callisto his people will tear him apart.
They're a clannish bunch. I guess the first humans on Callisto weren't very
tactful, or else they just hate us because we're something they're not and
never can be. Anyway, their tribal law forbids them to have anything to do
with us except killing. Nobody knows much about 'em, but I hear they have a
nice friendly religion, something like the old-time Thugs and their Kali
worship."

I paused, and then said uncomfortably, "Sorry I had to rough him up in front
of you. But he's got to be kept in line."

She nodded. We didn't say anything after that. We went in past the main box
and along between the burglars readying up their layouts—Martian getak,
Venusian shalil and the game the Mercurian hillmen play with human skulls.
Crooked? Sure—but suckers like to be fooled, and a guy has to make a living.

I couldn't take my eyes off the girl. I thought, if she dances the way she
walks. . . .

She didn't look much at the big three-dimensional natural-color pictures
advertising the geek show. We went by the brute top, and suddenly all hell
broke loose inside of it. I've got a fair assortment of animals from all over.
They make pretty funny noises when they get started, and they were started
now.

They were nervous, unhappy noises. I heard prisoners yammering in the Lunar
cell-blocks once, and that was the way this sounded—strong, living things shut
up in cages and tearing their hearts out with it—hate, fear and longing like
you never thought about. It turned you cold.

The girl looked scared. I put my arm around her again, not minding it at all.
Just then Tiny came out of the brute top.

Tiny is a Venusian deep-jungle man, about two sizes smaller than the Empire
State Building, and the best zooman I ever had, drunk or sober. Right now he
was mad.

"I tell that Laska stay 'way from here," he yelled. "My kids smell him. You
listen!"

I didn't have to listen. His "kids" could have been heard halfway to New York.
Laska had been expressly forbidden to go near the brute top because the smell
of him set the beasts crazy. Whether they were calling to him as one animal to
another, or scared of him as something unnatural, we didn't know. The other



halflings were pretty good about it, but Laska liked to start trouble just for
the hell of it.

I said, "Laska's hopped again. I sent him to the croaker. You get the kids
quiet again, and then send one of the punks over to the crumb castle and tell
the cook I said if he ever gives Laska a teaspoonful of coffee again without
my say-so I'll fry him in his own grease."

Tiny nodded his huge pale head and vanished, cursing. I said to the girl,
"Still want to be a carny?"

"Oh, yes," she said. "Anything, as long as you serve food!"

"That's a pretty accent you got. What is it?"

"Just about everything. I was born on a ship between Earth and Mars, and I've
lived all over. My father was in the diplomatic corps."

I said, "Oh. Well, here's the place. Go to it."
* * *

Sindi was sitting cross-legged on the stage, sipping thil and listening to sad
Martian music on the juke box behind the screen of faded Martian tapestry. She
looked up and saw us, and she didn't like what she saw.

She got up. She was a Low-Canaler, built light and wiry, and she moved like a
cat. She had long emerald eyes and black hair with little bells braided in it,
and clusters of tiny bells in her ears. She was wearing the skin of a Martian
sand-leopard, no more clothes than the law forced her to wear. She was
something to look at, and she had a disposition like three yards of barbed
wire.

I said, "Hi, Sindi. This kid wants a try-out. Climb down, huh?"

Sindi looked the kid over. She smiled and climbed down and put her hand on my
arm. She sounded like a shower of rain when she moved, and her nails bit into
me, hard.

I said between my teeth, "What music do you want, kid?"

"My name's Laura—Laura Darrow." Her eyes were very big and very purple. "Do
you have Enhali's Primitive Venus?"

Not more than half a dozen dancers in the System can do justice to that
collection of tribal music. Some of it's subhuman and so savage it scares you.
We use it for mood music, to draw the crowd.

I started to protest, but Sindi smiled and tinkled her head back. "Of course,
put it on, Jade."

I shrugged and went in and fiddled with the juke box. When I came out Laura
Darrow was up on the stage and we had an audience. Sindi must have passed the
high sign. I shoved my way through a bunch of Venusian lizard-men and sat
down. There were three or four little moth-people from Phobos roosting up on
the braces so their delicate wings wouldn't get damaged in the crush.

The music started. Laura kicked off her shoes and danced.

I don't think I breathed all the time she was on the stage. I don't remember
anyone else breathing, either. We just sat and stared, sweating with nervous



ecstasy, shivering occasionally, with the music beating and crying and surging
over us.

The girl wasn't human. She was sunlight, quicksilver, a leaf riding the
wind—but nothing human, nothing tied down to muscles and gravity and flesh.
She was—oh, hell, there aren't any words. She was the music.

When she was through we sat there a long time, perfectly still. Then the
Venusians, human and half-human, let go a yell and the audience came to and
tore up the seats.

In the middle of it Sindi looked at me with deadly green eyes and said, "I
suppose she's hired."

"Yeah. But it doesn't have anything to do with you, baby."

"Listen, Jade. This suitcase outfit isn't big enough for two of us. Besides,
she's got you hooked, and she can have you."

"She hasn't got me hooked. Anyway, so what? You don't own me."

"No. And you don't own me, either."

"I got a contract."

She told me what I could do with my contract.

I yelled, "What do you want me to do, throw her out on her ear? With that
talent?"

"Talent!" snarled Sindi. "She's not talented. She's a freak."

"Just like a dame. Why can't you be a good loser?"

She explained why. A lot of it didn't make sense, and none of it was
printable. Presently she went out, leaving me sore and a little uneasy. We had
quite a few Martians with the outfit. She could make trouble.

Oh, hell! Just another dame sore because she was outclassed. Artistic
temperament, plus jealousy. So what? Let her try something. I could handle it.
I'd handled people before.

I jammed my way up to the stage. Laura was being mobbed. She looked
scared—some of the halflings are enough to give a tough guy nightmares—and she
was crying.

I said, "Relax, honey. You're in." I knew that Sindi was telling the truth. I
was hooked. I was so hooked it scared me, but I wouldn't have wiggled off if I
could.

She sagged down in my arms and said, "Please, I'm hungry."

I half carried her out, with the moth-people fluttering their gorgeous wings
around our heads and praising her in their soft, furry little voices.

I fed her in my own quarters. She shuddered when I poured her coffee and
refused it, saying she didn't think she'd ever enjoy it again. She took tea
instead. She was hungry, all right. I thought she'd never stop eating.

Finally I said, "The pay's forty credits, and found."



She nodded.

I said gently, "You can tell me. What's wrong?"

She gave me a wide, purple stare. "What do you mean?"

"A dancer like you could write her own ticket anywhere, and not for the kind
of peanuts I can pay you. You're in a jam."

She looked at the table and locked her fingers together. Their long pink nails
glistened.

She whispered, "It isn't anything bad. Just a—a passport difficulty. I told
you I was born in space. The records got lost somehow, and living the way we
did—well, I had to come to Earth in a hurry, and I couldn't prove my
citizenship, so I came without it. Now I can't get back to Venus where my
money is, and I can't stay here. That's why I wanted so badly to get a job
with you. You're going out, and you can take me."

I knew how to do that, all right. I said, "You must have had a big reason to
take the risk you did. If you're caught it means the Luna cell-blocks for a
long time before they deport you."

She shivered. "It was a personal matter. It delayed me a while. I—was too
late."

I said, "Sure. I'm sorry." I took her to her tent, left her there and went out
to get the show running, cursing Sindi. I stopped cursing and stared when I
passed the cooch tent. She was there, and giving.

She stuck out her tongue at me and I went on.

That evening I hired the punk, just a scrawny kid with a white face, who said
he was hungry and needed work. I gave him to Tiny, to help out in the brute
top.

 
II: Voice of Terror

We played in luck that week. Some gilded darling of the screen showed up with
somebody else's husband who wasn't quite divorced yet, and we got a lot of
free publicity in the papers and over the air. Laura went on the second night
and brought down the house. We turned 'em away for the first time in history.
The only thing that worried me was Sindi. She wouldn't speak to me, only smile
at me along her green eyes as though she knew a lot she wasn't telling and not
any of it nice. I tried to keep an eye on her, just in case.

For five days I walked a tightrope between heaven and hell. Everybody on the
pitch knew I was a dead duck where Laura was concerned. I suppose they got a
good laugh out of it—me, Jade Greene the carny boss, knocked softer than a cup
custard by a girl young enough to be my daughter, a girl from a good family, a
girl with talent that put her so far beyond my lousy dog-and-pony show. . . .

I knew all that. It didn't do any good. I couldn't keep away from her. She was
so little and lovely; she walked like music; her purple eyes had a tilt to
them that kept you looking, and her mouth—

I kissed it on the fifth night, out back of the cooch tent when the show was
over. It was dark there; we were all alone, and the faint spicy breath of her



came to me through the thin salt fog. I kissed her.

Her mouth answered mine. Then she wrenched away, suddenly, with a queer fury.
I let her go. She was shuddering, and breathing hard.

I said, "I'm sorry."

"It isn't that. Oh, Jade, I—" She stopped. I could hear the breath sobbing in
her throat. Then she turned and ran away, and the sound of her weeping came
back to me through the dark.

I went to my quarters and got out a bottle. After the first shot I just sat
staring at it with my head in my hands. I haven't any idea how long I sat
there. It seemed like forever. I only know that the pitch was dark, sound
asleep under a pall of fog, when Sindi screamed.

I didn't know it was Sindi then. The scream didn't have any personality. It
was the voice of terror and final pain, and it was far beyond anything human.

I got my gun out of the table drawer. I remember my palm was slippery with
cold sweat. I went outside, catching up the big flashlight kept for
emergencies near the tent flap. It was very dark out there, very still, and
yet not quiet. There was something behind the darkness and the silence, hiding
in them, breathing softly and waiting.

The pitch began to wake up. The stir and rustle spread out from the scream
like ripples from a stone, and over in the brute top a Martian sand-cat began
to wail, thin and feral, like an echo of death.

I went along between the tents, walking fast and silent. I felt sick, and the
skin of my back twitched; my face began to ache from being drawn tight. The
torch beam shook a little in my hand.

I found her back of the cooch tent, not far from where I'd kissed Laura. She
was lying on her face, huddled up, like a brown island in a red sea. The
little bells were still in her ears.

I walked in her blood and knelt down in it and put my hand on her shoulder. I
thought she was dead, but the bells tinkled faintly, like something far away
on another star. I tried to turn her over.

She gasped, "Don't." It wasn't a voice. It was hardly a breath, but I could
hear it. I can still hear it. I took my hand away.

"Sindi—"

A little wash of sound from the bells, like rain far off— "You fool." she
whispered. "The stage. Jade, the stage—"

She stopped. The croaker came from somewhere behind me and knocked me out of
the way, but I knew it was no use. I knew Sindi had stopped for good.

Humans and halflings were jammed in all round, staring, whispering, some of
them screaming a little. The brute top had gone crazy. They smelt blood and
death on the night wind, and they wanted to be free and a part of it.

"Claws," the croaker said. "Something clawed her. Her throat—"

I said, "Yeah. Shut up." I turned around. The punk was standing there, the
white-faced kid, staring at Sindi's body with eyes glistening like shiny brown



marbles.

"You," I said. "Go back to Tiny and tell him to make sure all his kids are
there. . . . All the roustabouts and every man that can handle a gun or a tent
stake, get armed as fast as you can and stand by. . . . Mike, take whatever
you need and guard the gate. Don't let anybody or anything in or out without
permission from me, in person. Everybody else get inside somewhere and stay
there. I'm going to call the police."

The punk was still there, looking from Sindi's body to me and around the
circle of faces. I yelled at him. He went away then, fast. The crowd started
to break up.

Laura Darrow came out of it and took my arm.

She had on a dark blue dressing-gown and her hair was loose around her face.
She had the dewy look of being freshly washed, and she breathed perfume. I
shook her off. "Look out," I said. "I'm all—blood."

I could feel it on my shoes, soaking through the thin stuff of my trouser
legs. My stomach rose up under my throat. I closed my eyes and held it down,
and all the time Laura's voice was soothing me. She hadn't let go of my arm. I
could feel her fingers. They were cold, and too tight. Even then, I loved her
so much I ached with it.

"Jade," she said. "Jade, darling. Please—I'm so frightened."

That helped. I put my arm around her and we started back toward my place and
the phone. Nobody had thought to put the big lights on yet, and my torch beam
cut a fuzzy tunnel through the fog.

"I couldn't sleep very well," Laura said suddenly. "I was lying in my tent
thinking, and a little while before she screamed I thought I heard
something—something like a big cat, padding."

The thing that had been in the back of my mind came out yelling. I hadn't seen
Laska in the crowd around Sindi. If Laska had got hold of some coffee behind
the cook's back. . . .

I said, "You were probably mistaken."

"No. Jade."

"Yeah?" It was dark between the tents. I wished somebody would turn the lights
on. I wished I hadn't forgotten to tell them to. I wished they'd shut up their
over-all obbligato of gabbling, so I could hear. . . .

"Jade. I couldn't sleep because I was thinking—"

Then she screamed.
* * *

He came out of a dark tunnel between two storage tents. He was going almost on
all fours, his head flattened forward, his hands held in a little to his
belly. His claws were out. They were wet and red, and his hands were wet and
red, and his feet. His yellow-green eyes had a crazy shine to them, the pupils
slitted against the light. His lips were peeled back from his teeth. They
glittered, and there was froth between them—Laska, coked to hell and gone!

He didn't say anything. He made noises, but they weren't speech and they



weren't sane. They weren't anything but horrible. He sprang.

I pushed Laura behind me. I could see the marks his claws made in the dirt,
and the ridging of his muscles with the jump. I brought up my gun and fired,
three shots.

The heavy slugs nearly tore him in two, but they didn't stop him. He let go a
mad animal scream and hit me, slashing. I went part way down, firing again,
but Laska was still going. His hind feet clawed into my hip and thigh, using
me as something to push off from. He wanted the girl.

She had backed off, yelling bloody murder. I could hear feet running, a lot of
them, and people shouting. The lights came on. I twisted around and got Laska
by the mane of fur on his backbone and then by the scruff. He was suddenly a
very heavy weight. I think he was dead when I put the fifth bullet through his
skull.

I let him drop.

I said, "Laura, are you all right?" I saw her brown hair and her big purple
eyes like dark stars in her white face. She was saying something, but I
couldn't hear what it was. I said, "You ought to faint, or something," and
laughed.

But it was me, Jade Greene, that did the fainting.

I came out of it too soon. The croaker was still working on my leg. I called
him everything I could think of in every language I knew, out of the half of
my mouth that wasn't taped shut. He was a heavy man, with a belly and a dirty
chin.

He laughed and said, "You'll live. That critter damn near took half your face
off, but with your style of beauty it won't matter much. Just take it easy a
while until you make some more blood."

I said, "The hell with that. I got work to do." After a while he gave in and
helped me get dressed. The holes in my leg weren't too deep, and the face
wasn't working anyway, I poured some Scotch in to help out the blood shortage,
and managed to get over to the office.

I walked pretty well.

That was largely because Laura let me lean on her. She'd waited outside my
tent all that time. There were drops of fog caught in her hair. She cried a
little and laughed a little and told me how wonderful I was, and helped me
along with her small vibrant self. Pretty soon I began to feel like a kid
waking up from a nightmare into a room full of sunshine.

The law had arrived when we got to the office. There wasn't any trouble.
Sindi's torn body and the crazy cat-man added up, and the Venusian cook put
the lid on it. He always took a thermos of coffee to bed with him, so he'd
have it first thing when he woke up—Venusian coffee, with enough caffeine in
it to stand an Earthman on his head. Enough to finish off a Callistan cat-man.
Somebody had swiped it when he wasn't looking. They found the thermos in
Laska's quarters.
* * *

The show went on. Mobs came to gawk at the place where the killing had
happened. I took it easy for one day, lolling in a shiny golden cloud with
Laura holding my head.



Along about sundown she said, "I'll have to get ready for the show."

"Yeah. Saturday's a big night. Tomorrow we tear down, and then Monday we head
out for Venus. You'll feel happier then?"

"Yes. I'll feel safe." She put her head down over mine. Her hair was like warm
silk. I put my hands up on her throat. It was firm and alive, and it made my
hands burn.

She whispered, "Jade, I—" A big hot tear splashed down on my face, and then
she was gone.

I lay still, hot and shivering like a man with swamp-fever, thinking, Maybe. .
. .

Maybe Laura wouldn't leave the show when we got to Venus. Maybe I could make
her not want to. Maybe it wasn't too late for dreaming, a dream that John
Damien Greene had never had, sitting in a puddle of water at the end of a
jetty stringer and fishing for perch.

Crazy, getting ideas like that about a girl like Laura. Crazy like cutting
your own throat. Oh, hell. A man never really grows up, not past believing
that maybe miracles still happen.

It was nice dreaming for a while.

It was a nice night, too, full of stars and the clean, cool ocean breeze, when
Tiny came over to tell me they'd found the punk dead in a pile of straw with
his throat torn out, and the Martian sand-cat loose.

 
III: Carnival of Death

We jammed our way through the mob on the midway. Lots of people having fun,
lots of kids yelling and getting sick on Mercurian jitsi-beans and bottled
Venusian fruit juice. Nobody knew about the killing. Tiny had had the cat
rounded up and caged before it could get outside the brute top, which had not
yet opened for business.

The punk was dead, all right—dead as Sindi, and in the same way. His twisted
face was not much whiter than I remembered it, the closed eyelids faintly
blue. He lay almost under the sand-cat's cage.

The cat paced, jittery and snarling. There was blood on all its six paws. The
cages and pens and pressure tanks seethed nastily all around me, held down and
quiet by Tiny's wranglers.

I said, "What happened?"

Tiny lifted his gargantuan shoulders. "Dunno. Everything quiet. Even no yell,
like Sindi. Punk kid all lonesome over here behind cages. Nobody see; nobody
hear. Only Mars kitty waltz out on main aisle, scare hell out of everybody. We
catch, and then find punk, like you see."

I turned around wearily. "Call the cops again and report the accident. Keep
the rubes out of here until they pick up the body." I shivered. I'm
superstitious, like all carnies.

They come in threes—always in threes. Sindi, the punk—what next?



Tiny sighed. "Poor punk. So peaceful, like sleeper with shut eye."

"Yeah." I started away. I limped six paces and stopped and limped back again.

I said, "That's funny. Guys that die violent aren't tidy about their eyes,
except in the movies."

I leaned over. I didn't quite know why, then. I do now. You can't beat that
three-time jinx. One way or another, it gets you.

I pushed back one thin, waxy eyelid. After a while I pushed back the other.
Tiny breathed heavily over my shoulder. Neither of us said anything. The
animals whimpered and yawned and paced.

I closed his eyes again and went through his pockets. I didn't find what I was
looking for. I got up very slowly, like an old man. I felt like an old man. I
felt dead, deader than the white-faced kid.

I said, "His eyes were brown."

Tiny stared at me. He started to speak, but I stopped him, "Call Homicide,
Tiny. Put a guard on the body. And send men with guns. . . ."

I told him where to send them. Then I went back across the midway.

A couple of Europans with wiry little bodies and a twenty-foot wing-spread
were doing Immelmans over the geek top, and on the bally stand in front of it
two guys with six hands apiece and four eyes on movable stalks were juggling.
Laura was out in front of the cooch tent, giving the rubes a come-on.

I went around behind the tent, around where I'd kissed her, around where Sindi
had died with the bells in her ears like a wash of distant rain.

I lifted up the flap and went in.

The tent was empty except for the man that tends the juke box. He put out his
cigarette in a hurry and said, "Hi, Boss," as though that would make me forget
he'd been smoking. I didn't give a damn if he set the place on fire with a
blowtorch. The air had the warm, musty smell that tents have. Enhali's
Primitive Venus was crying out of the juke box with a rhythm like thrown
spears.

I pulled the stage master, and then the whites. They glared on the bare
boards, naked as death and just as yielding.

I stood there a long time.

After a while the man behind me said uneasily, "Boss, what—"

"Shut up. I'm listening."

Little bells, and a voice that was pain made vocal.

"Go out front." I said. "Send Laura Darrow in here. Then tell the rubes there
won't be a show here tonight."

I heard his breath suck in, and then catch. He went away down the aisle.

I got a cigarette out and lit it very carefully, broke the match in two and



stepped on it. Then I turned around.
* * *

Laura came down the aisle. Her gold-brown hair was caught in a web of
brilliants. She wore a sheath-tight thing of sea-green metal scales, with a
short skirt swirling around her white thighs, and sandals of the shiny scales
with no heels to them. She moved with the music, part of it, wild with it, a
way I'd never seen a woman move before.

She was beautiful. There aren't any words. She was—beauty.

She stopped. She looked at my face and I could see the quivering tightness
flow up across her white skin, up her throat and over her mouth, and catch her
breath and hold it. The music wailed and throbbed on the still, warm air.

I said, "Take off your shoes, Laura. Take off your shoes and dance."

She moved then, still with the beat of the savage drums, but not thinking
about it. She drew in upon herself, a shrinking and tightening of muscles, a
preparation.

She said, "You know."

I nodded. "You shouldn't have closed his eyes. I might never have noticed. I
might never have remembered that the kid had brown eyes. He was just a punk.
Nobody paid much attention. He might just as well have had purple eyes—like
yours."

"He stole them from me." Her voice came sharp under the music. It had a hiss
and a wail in it I'd never heard before, and the accent was harsher. "While I
was in your tent, Jade. I found out when I went to dress. He was an I-man. I
found his badge inside his clothes and took it."

Purple eyes looking at me—purple eyes as phony as the eyes on the dead boy.
Contact lenses painted purple to hide what was underneath.

"Too bad you carried an extra pair, Laura, in case of breakage."

"He put them in his eyes, so he couldn't lose them or break them or have them
stolen, until he could report. He threw away the little suction cup. I
couldn't find it. I couldn't get the shells off his eyeballs. All I could do
was close his eyes and hope—"

"And let the sand-cat out of his cage to walk through the blood." My voice was
coming out all by itself. It hurt. The words felt as though they had fishhooks
on them, but I couldn't stop saying them.

"You almost got by with it, Laura. Just like you got by with Sindi. She got in
your way, didn't she? She was jealous, and she was a dancer. She knew that no
true human could dance like you dance. She said so. She said you were a
freak."

That word hit her like my fist. She showed me her teeth, white, even teeth
that I knew now were as phony as her eyes. I didn't want to see her change,
but I couldn't stop looking, couldn't stop.

I said, "Sindi gave you away before she died, only I was too dumb to know what
she meant. She said, 'The stage.' "

I think we both looked, down at the stark boards under the stark lights,



looked at the scratches on them where Laura had danced barefoot that first
time and left the marks of her claws on the wood.

She nodded, a slow, feral weaving of the head.

"Sindi was too curious. She searched my tent. She found nothing, but she left
her scent, just as the young man did today. I followed her back here in the
dark and saw her looking at the stage by the light of matches. I can move in
the dark, Jade, very quickly and quietly. The cook tent is only a few yards
back of this one, and Laska's quarters close beyond that. I smelt the cook's
coffee. It was easy for me to steal it and slip it through the tent flap by
Laska's cot, and wake him with the touch of my claws on his face. I knew he
couldn't help drinking it. I was back here before Sindi came out of the tent
to go and tell you what she'd found."

She made a soft purring sound under the wicked music.

"Laska smelt the blood and walked in it, as I meant him to do. I thought he'd
die before he found us—or me—because I knew he'd find my scent in the air of
his quarters and know who it was, and what it was. My perfume had worn too
thin by then to hide it from his nose."

I felt the sullen pain of the claw marks on my face and leg. Laska, crazy with
caffeine and dying with it, knowing he was dying and wanting with all the
strength of his drugged brain to get at the creature who had killed him. He'd
wanted Laura that night, not me. I was just something to claw out of the way.

I wished I hadn't stopped him.

I said, "Why? All you wanted was Laska. Why didn't you kill him?"

The shining claws flexed out of her fingertips, under the phony plastic
nails—very sharp, very hungry.

She said huskily, "My tribe sent me to avenge its honor. I have been trained
carefully. There are others like me, tracking down the renegades, the
dope-ridden creatures like Laska who sell our race for human money. He was not
to die quickly. He was not to die without knowing. He was not to die without
being given the chance to redeem himself by dying bravely.

"But I was not to be caught. I cost my people time and effort, and I am not
easily replaced. I have killed seven renegades, Jade. I was to escape. So I
wanted to wait until we were out in space."

She stopped. The music hammered in my temples, and inside I was dead and dried
up and crumbled away.

I said, "What would you have done in space?"

I knew the answer. She gave it to me, very simply, very quietly.

"I would have destroyed your whole filthy carnival by means of a little bomb
in the jet timers, and gone away in one of the lifeboats."

I nodded. My head felt as heavy as Mount Whitney, and as lifeless. "But Sindi
didn't give you time. Your life came first. And if it hadn't been for the
punk. . . ."

No, not just a punk—an Immigration man. Somewhere Laura had slipped, or else
her luck was just out. A white-faced youngster, doing his job quietly in the



shadows, and dying without a cry. I started to climb down off the stage.

She backed off. The music screamed and stopped, leaving a silence like the
feel of a suddenly stopped heart.

Laura whispered, "Jade, will you believe something if I tell you?

"I love you, Jade." She was still backing off down the aisle, not making any
sound. "I deserve to die for that. I'm going to die. I think you're going to
kill me, Jade. But when you do, remember that those tears I shed—were real."

She turned and ran, out onto the midway. I was close. I caught her hair. It
came free, leaving me standing alone just inside the tent, staring stupidly.
* * *

I had men out there, waiting. I thought she couldn't get through. But she did.
She went like a wisp of cloud on a gale, using the rubes as a shield. We
didn't want a panic. We let her go, and we lost her.

I say we let her go. We couldn't help it. She wasn't bothering about being
human then. She was all cat, just a noiseless blur of speed. We couldn't shoot
without hurting people, and our human muscles were too slow to follow her.

I knew Tiny had men at the gates and all around the pitch, anywhere that she
could possibly get out. I wasn't worried. She was caught, and pretty soon the
police would come. We'd have to be careful, careful as all hell not to start
one of those hideous, trampling panics that can wreck a pitch in a matter of
minutes.

All we had to do was watch until the show was over and the rubes were gone.
Guard the gates and keep her in, and then round her up. She was caught. She
couldn't get away. Laura Darrow. . . .

I wondered what her name was, back on Callisto. I wondered what she looked
like when she let the cross-shaped mane grow thick along her back and
shoulders. I wondered what color her fur was. I wondered why I had ever been
born.

I went back to my place and got my gun and then went out into the crowd again.
The show was in full swing; lots of people having fun, lots of kids crazy with
excitement; lights and laughter and music—and a guy out in front of the brute
top splitting his throat telling the crowd that something was wrong with the
lighting system and it would be a while before they could see the animals.

A while before the cops would have got what they wanted and cleaned up the
mess under the sand-cat's cage.

The squad cars would be coming in a few minutes. There wasn't anything to do
but wait. She was caught. She couldn't escape.

The one thing we didn't think about was that she wouldn't try to.

A Mercurian cave-tiger screamed. The Ionian quags took it up in their deep,
rusty voices, and then the others chimed in, whistling, roaring, squealing,
shrieking, and doing things there aren't any names for. I stopped, and
gradually everybody on the pitch stopped and listened.

For a long moment you could hear the silence along the midway and in the
tents. People not breathing, people with a sudden glassy shine of fear in
their eyes and a cold tightening of the skin that comes from way back beyond



humanity. Then the muttering started, low and uneasy, the prelude to panic.

I fought my way to the nearest bally stand and climbed on it. There were
shots, sounding small and futile under the brute howl.

I yelled, "Hey, everybody! Listen! There's nothing wrong. One of the cats is
sick, that's all. There's nothing wrong. Enjoy yourselves."

I wanted to tell them to get the hell out, but I knew they'd kill themselves
if they started. Somebody started music going again, loud and silly. It
cracked the icy lid that was tightening down. People began to relax and laugh
nervously and talk too loudly. I got down and ran for the brute top.

Tiny met me at the tent flap. His face was just a white blur. I grabbed him
and said, "For God's sake, can't you keep them quiet?"

"She's in there, Boss—like shadow. No hear, no see. One man dead. She let my
kids out. She—"

More shots from inside, and a brute scream of pain. Tiny groaned.

"My kids! No lights, Boss. She wreck 'em."

I said, "Keep 'em inside. Get lights from somewhere. There's a blizzard
brewing on the pitch. If that mob gets started. . . ."

I went inside. There were torch beams spearing the dark, men sweating and
cursing, a smell of hot, wild bodies and the sweetness of fresh blood.

Somebody poked his head inside the flap and yelled, "The cops are here!"

I yelled back, "Tell 'em to clear the grounds if they can, without starting
trouble. Tell—"

Somebody screamed. There was a sudden spangle of lights in the high darkness,
balls of crimson and green and vicious yellow tumbling towards us, spots of
death no bigger than your fist—the stinging fireflies of Ganymede. Laura had
opened their case.

We scattered, fighting the fireflies. Somewhere a cage went over with a crash.
Bodies thrashed, and feet padded on the packed earth—and somewhere above the
noise was a voice that was sweet and silky and wild, crying out to the beasts
and being answered.

I knew then why the brute top went crazy when Laska was around. It was
kinship, not fear. She talked to them, and they understood.

I called her name.

Her voice came down to me out of the hot dark, human and painful with tears.
"Jade! Jade, get out; go somewhere safe!"

"Laura, don't do this! For God's sake—"

"Your God, or mine? Our God forbids us to know humans except to kill. How, if
we kept men as you kept Laska?"

"Laura!"

"Get out! I'm going to kill as many as I can before I'm taken. I'm turning the



animals loose on the pitch. Go somewhere safe!"

I fired at the sound of her voice.

She said softly, "Not yet, Jade. Maybe not at all." I beat off a bunch of
fireflies hunting for me with their poisoned stings. Cage doors banged open.
Wild throats coughed and roared, and suddenly the whole side wall of the tent
fell down, cut free at the top, and there wasn't any way to keep the beasts
inside any more.

A long mob scream went up from outside, and the panic was on.
* * *

I could hear Tiny bellowing, sending his men out with ropes and nets and guns.
Some huge, squealing thing blundered around in the dark, went past me close
enough to touch, and charged through the front opening, bringing part of the
top down. I was close enough behind it so that I got free.

I climbed up on the remains of the bally stand. There was plenty of light
outside—blue-white, glaring light, to show me the packed mass of people
screaming and swaying between the tents, trampling toward the exits, to show
me a horde of creatures sweeping down on them, caged beasts free to kill, and
led by a lithe and leaping figure in shining green.

I couldn't see her clearly. Perhaps I didn't want to. Even then she moved in
beauty, like wild music—and she had a tail.

I never saw a worse panic, not even the time a bunch of Nahali swamp-edgers
clemmed our pitch when I was a pony punk with Triangle. The morgues were going
to be full that night. Tiny's men were between the bulk of the mob and the
animals. The beasts had had to come around from the far side of the tent,
giving them barely time to get set. They gave the critters all they had, but
it wasn't enough.

Laura was leading them. I heard her voice crying out above all that din. The
animals scattered off sideways between the tents. One Martian sand-cat was
dead, one quag kicking its life out, and that was all. They hadn't touched
Laura, and she was gone.

I fought back, away from the mob, back into a temporarily empty space behind a
tent. I got out my whistle and blew it, the rallying call. A snake-headed kibi
from Titan sneaked up and tried to rip me open with its double-pointed tail. I
fed it three soft-nosed slugs, and then there were half a dozen little
moth-people bouncing in the air over my head, squeaking with fear and shining
their great eyes at me.

I told them what I wanted. While I was yelling the Europans swooped in on
their wide wings and listened.

I said finally, "Did any of you see which way she went?"

"That way." One of the mothlings pointed back across the midway. I called two
of the Europans. The mothlings went tumbling away to spread my orders, and the
bird-men picked me up and carried me across, over the crowd.

The animals were nagging at their flanks, pulling them down in a kind of mad
ecstasy. There was a thin salt fog, and blood on the night wind, and the cage
doors were open at last.

They set me down and went to do what I told them. I went alone among the



swaying tents.

All this hadn't taken five minutes. Things like that move fast. By the time
the Europans were out of sight the mothlings were back, spotting prowling
beasts and rolling above them in the air to guide men to them—men and geeks.

Geeks with armor-plated backs and six arms, carrying tear-gas guns and nets;
lizard-men, fast and powerful, armed with their own teeth and claws and
whatever they could pick up; spider-people, spinning sticky lassos out of
their own bodies; the Europans, dive-bombing the quags with tear gas.

The geeks saved the day for us. They saved lives, and the reputation of their
kind, and the carnival. Without them, God only knows how many would have died
on the pitch. I saw the mothlings dive into the thick of the mob and pick up
fallen children and carry them to safety. Three of them died, doing that.

I went on, alone.

I was beyond the mob, beyond the fringe of animals. I was remembering Laura's
voice saying, "Not yet, Jade. Maybe not at all." I was thinking of the walls
being down and all California free outside. I was hearing the mob yell and the
crash of broken tents, and the screams of people dying—my people, human
people, with the claws bred out of them.

I was thinking—

Guns slamming and brute throats shrieking, wings beating fast against the hot
hard glare, feet pounding on packed earth. I walked in silence, a private
silence built around me like a shell. . . .

Four big cats slunk out of the shadows by the tent. There was enough light
left to show me their eyes and their teeth, and the hungry licking of their
tongues.

Laura's voice came through the canvas, tremulous but no softer nor more
yielding than the blue barrel of my gun.

"I'm going away, Jade. At first I didn't think there was any way, but there
is. Don't try to stop me. Please don't try."
* * *

I could have gone and tried to find a cop. I could have called men or half-men
from their jobs to help me. I didn't. I don't know that I could have made
anybody hear me, and anyway they had enough to do. This was my job.

My job, my carnival, my heart.

I walked toward the tent flap, watching the cats.

They slunk a little aside, belly down, making hoarse, whimpering noises. One
was a six-legged Martian sand-cat, about the size of an Earthly leopard. Two
were from Venus, the fierce white beauties of the high plateaus. The fourth
was a Mercurian cave-cat, carrying its twenty-foot body on eight powerful legs
and switching a tail that had bone barbs on it.

Laura called to them. I don't know whether she said words in their language,
or whether her voice was just a bridge for thought transference, one cat brain
to another. Anyway, they understood.

"Jade, they won't touch you if you go."



I fired.

One of the white Venusians took the slug between the eyes and dropped without
a whimper. Its mate let go a sobbing shriek and came for me, with the other
two beside it.

I snapped a shot at the Martian. It went over kicking, and I dived aside,
rolling. The white Venusian shot over me, so close its hind claws tore my
shirt. I put a slug in its belly. It just yowled and dug its toes in and came
for me again. Out of the tail of my eye I saw the dying Martian tangle with
the Mercurian, just because it happened to be the nearest moving object.

I kicked the Venusian in the face. The pain must have blinded it just enough
to make its aim bad. On the second jump its forepaws came down on the outer
edges of my deltoids, gashing them but not tearing them out. The cat's mouth
was open clear to its stomach.

I should have died right then. I don't know why I didn't, except that I didn't
care much if I did. It's the guys that want to live that get it, seems like.
The ones that don't care go on forever.

I got a lot of hot bad breath in my face and five parallel gashes in back,
where its hind feet hit me when I rolled up. I kicked it in the belly. Its
teeth snapped a half inch short of my nose, and then I got my gun up under its
jaw and that was that. I had four shots left.

I rolled the body off and turned. The Martian cat was dead. The Mercurian
stood over it, watching me with its four pale, hot eyes, twitching its barbed
tail.

Laura stood watching us.
* * *

She looked just like she had the first time I saw her. Soft gold-brown hair
and purple eyes with a little tilt to them, and a soft pink mouth. She was
wearing the bronze metal-cloth dress and the bronze slippers, and there was
still nothing wrong with the way she was put together. She glinted dully in
the dim light, warm bronze glints.

She was crying, but there was no softness in her tears.

The cat flicked its eyes at her and made a nervous, eager whine. She spoke to
it, and it sank to its belly, not wanting to.

Laura said, "I'm going, Jade."

"No."

I raised my gun hand. The big cat rose with it. She was beyond the cat. I
could shoot the cat, but a Mercurian lives a long time after it's shot.

"Throw down your gun, Jade, and let me go."

I didn't care if the cat killed me. I didn't care if Death took me off
piggy-back right then. I suppose I was crazy. Maybe I was just numb. I don't
know. I was looking at Laura, and choking on my own heart.

I said, "No."



Just a whisper of sound in her throat, and the cat sprang. It reared up on its
four hind feet and clawed at me with its four front ones. Only I wasn't where
it thought I was. I knew it was going to jump and I faded—not far, I'm no
superman—just far enough so its claws raked me without gutting me. It snapped
its head down to bite.

I slammed it hard across the nose with my gun. It hurt, enough to make it
wince, enough to fuddle it just for a split second. I jammed the muzzle into
its nearest eye and fired.

Laura was going off between the tents, fast, with her head down, just a pretty
girl, mingling with the mob streaming off the pitch. Who'd notice her, except
maybe to whistle?

I didn't have time to get away. I dropped down flat on my belly and let the
cat fall on top of me. I only wanted to live a couple of seconds longer. After
that, the hell with it!

The cat was doing a lot of screaming and thrashing. I was between two sets of
legs. The paws came close enough to touch me, clawing up the dirt. I huddled
up small, hoping it wouldn't notice me there under its belly. Everything
seemed to be happening very slowly, with a cold precision. I steadied my right
hand on my left wrist.

I shot Laura three times, carefully, between the shoulders.

The cat stopped thrashing. Its weight crushed me. I knew it was dead. I knew
I'd done something that even experienced hunters don't do in nine cases out of
ten. My first bullet had found the way into the cat's little brain and killed
it.

It wasn't going to kill me. I pulled myself out from under it. The pitch was
almost quiet now, the mob gone, the animals mostly under control. I kicked the
dead cat. It had died too soon.

My gun was empty. I remember I clicked the hammer twice. I got more bullets
out of my pocket, but my fingers wouldn't hold them and I couldn't see to
load. I threw the gun away.

I walked away in the thin, cold fog, down toward the distant beat of the sea.

 


